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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING
Wednesday, March 26, 2008
8:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01840

Members Present:
Pedro Arce, Charles LoPiano, Donna Gambon,
Shirley Callan, Karen Sawyer, Atty. Michael Sweeney
Members Absent:

Peter Matthews, Sal Lupoli
Staff Present:
Fred Carberry, Betty Kirk, Augustine Ambe
Guests Present:
Arthur Chilingirian, Amy Weatherbee

1.
Approval of Minutes of 2/6/08
Fred Carberry called the meeting to order at 8:47 a.m. and called for a motion to approve the minutes of the 2/8/08 meeting.
Motion by Chick LoPiano seconded by Karen Sawyer to approve the minutes of the February 6, 2007 meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
2.
Transfer Funds from Dislocated Workers Training Pool to Adult Training Pool
Arthur Chilingirian reported that there are more low income adults in the training pool and he has been working with the fiscal staff on possible WIA rescissions.  Chili said that they must continue to obligate WIA Title I Adult only funds for TAFDC recipients in need of training (co-enrollments).  After rescissions the amount available for transfer would be ($1,073.36) from WIA Title I Adult (only) and $203,092.97 from WIA Title I DW.  Therefore, Chili said that he is requesting a $75,000 transfer from the Dislocated Worker pool to the Title I Adult Training Pool still leaving balances in both training funds for the final two months of the year.
Amy assured that this is our projection and we are not overspending our budget.  This recommendation will cover everyone in the pipeline and still leave a slight cushion at the end of May to let the Career Center determine whether to put people on a waiting list or continue to enroll through to June.

Motion by Chick LoPiano seconded by Shirley Callan to approve the transfer of $75,000 from the Dislocated Worker Training Pool to the Title I Adult Training Pool to accommodate the potential training requests as presented.  Motion passed unanimously.

3.
Discussion of By-Laws Change Regarding Committee Chairs
Fred Carberry explained that the question arose at a recent Nominating Committee regarding whether WIA or state regulations require committee chairs be from the private sector.  We could not find anything in WIA or state regulations that require committee chairs to be from the private sector.  Our bylaws state that the Chair shall appoint committee chairs who shall be from the private sector.  Fred said that an example is that we have a situation on our Youth Council where a member from labor, who is an interested and productive member of the Youth Council, is prohibited from serving as chair because of this clause in the by-laws.  We are currently working with a Vice Chair who is not from the private sector.
Donna Gambon said that the intent of WIA is that the majority of the board be from the private sector and asked if we could have ½ or 1/3 of committee chairs be from the private sector thereby making it less restrictive.

Chick LoPiano said that if it is less restrictive it is better and would leave it up to the discretion of the chair to get people who are interested in serving and not tie anyone’s hands.

Mike Sweeney asked if there was a written document on the mission of the Planning Committee and what its’ charges are.  He said that it would be good to review and receive in writing before any type of change is made and discuss this matter with the CEO, Mayor Sullivan.  He suggested talking to the Mayor and looking at this again at the next meeting.

Motion by Chick LoPiano seconded by Mike Sweeney that the MVWIB Chair discuss with the Chief Elected Official (CEO) his wishes on changing the by laws regarding committee chairs coming from the private sector.  Motion passed.

4.
Discussion on CEO/MVWIB Agreement Regarding Title I Administrator
Pedro Arce explained that when John Griffin left, Mayor Sullivan appointed Mike Sweeney as the Title I Administrator.  The MVWIB/CEO Agreement calls for the Budget and Finance Director to serve as the Title I Administrator.  Mark Andrews is now the Budget & Finance Director.  Pedro said that in order to be transparent and clear we should probably vote on making sure that we are in line with what the CEO Agreement stipulates which is that the Budget & Finance Director be the Title I Administrator.
Mike Sweeney asked if there was something he was missing as far as documentation stating that there is no back up on this item and asked who submitted it as an agenda item.

Pedro said that the WIB staff puts together the agenda for the Planning Committee.

Fred Carberry said, in a discussion with Pedro Arce emanating from a meeting with the WIB at the Budget and Finance Director’s office, it came up as an item to be discussed to try to clarify the role of the budget and finance director with regard to the CEO Agreement which stipulates that the budget and finance director shall be the Title I Administrator.

Mike Sweeney asked if it was a posted meeting he missed.  Fred said that he did inform him and personally invited him to the meeting.  Mike asked if it was the meeting on unpaid legal bills and Fred replied “yes.”

Chick LoPiano asked if it says somewhere that the city budget and finance director has to be the Title I Administrator.  Fred said it is stated in the CEO Agreement.

Karen Sawyer asked if the reason Mark is not the Title I Administrator is that there was a transition where there was no Budget and Finance Director in the city and Atty. Sweeney was appointed in the interim and wondered whether the Budget and Finance Director is going to be the Title I Administrator eventually.
Mike Sweeney said he wondered what the issue is and why this item is on the agenda and why Mayor Sullivan and he were not informed.

Pedro Arce said that he did inform the Mayor by calling the Mayor yesterday and leaving a message on his cell phone in front of Fred to make sure he knew this was on the agenda.
Chick asked if the CEO Agreement is a legal document.

Mike Sweeney said that he has signed legal agreements appointing him as Title I Administrator until December, 2008.

Pedro said that the Mayor had to appoint in the interim because we didn’t have a budget and finance director.  He has been on board three months and we are just trying to get in line with the CEO Agreement.
Shirley Callan asked if there is any money involved in this.

Chick suggested getting together with the Mayor, Mark Andrews to figure it out.
Shirley asked again whether money is involved and how much.
Mike Sweeney said the amount is $26,000 and that he hasn’t submitted a single time sheet or received a single paycheck.  Discussion following on whether the $26,000 is a salary or stipend and Chick said it is compensation.

Pedro said that when John Griffin joined there was an agreement that he would received an additional salary for handling the Title I that was never in place before.

Shirley asked again if it was salary or stipend and Karen asked where the money comes from.  Fred said WIB administration.  Donna said it is part of the budget.

Fred said that it is in the budget and there is an agreement between the WIB and CEO that stipulates who the CEO shall appoint to this.  Donna asked if WIA authorization states that the CEO appoints the Title I Administrator.

Fred said that it is a two year agreement that is part of the certification package.

Shirley asked if any money has been paid out.

Mike said that he hasn’t received any money and hasn’t submitted a time sheet.  At some point he said that he probably will but he hasn’t yet.

Shirley asked again if it was a stipend and Mike said that he will follow the same process as the previous Title I Administrator.

Donna suggested looking at the WIA regulations and whether the agreement is based on the person in the position.  We need to be clear on the rules and the regulations.  There is also a question on whether the WIA regulations supercede the CEO Agreement.
Mike Sweeney said that he performs a number of duties as Title I Administrator.  He said that he has just completed a long and successful period of union negotiations and reached a good labor agreement.  He said that he just spoke with the Mayor.  He said that part of the reason that the Mayor chose him was because the WIB went through a tumultuous time with some of the ensuing lawsuits just coming to and end and costing this organization in the hundreds of thousands of dollars.  A number of members resigned and there was negative publicity.  He further said that he serves at the pleasure of the Mayor.  If the Mayor wants his resignation he said that he would have it forthwith without any lawsuits from him.  He also said that he would like to make it clear that he has a legally executed document appointing him as Title I Administrator through December of this year with compensation.
Karen asked if the WIB should have approved and wondered where the document is.  Donna said it was approved in the integrated budget.  Karen said that the agreement the CEO made, which is in conflict with the CEO Agreement, is something the WIB should have been made aware of.
Pedro said that if there is a document that says something, and now we are hearing there is a document that supercedes that document, but we are not aware of this other document.

Fred Carberry said that his understanding was that when the position was vacant the Mayor appointed Mike Sweeney when John Griffin resigned that role.  Fred said that he appreciates Mike Sweeney and his honesty about this.  In an effort to be clear and transparent, when we were meeting with Mark Andrews, Budget and Finance Director and MVWIB Treasurer, discussing legal bills and settlement bills, it rose to the point that with the budget and finance director, who is also the treasure of the WIB, and the Title I Administrator as a different person, that the two different forces were not in accord sometimes.  Trying to get something accomplished is not always easy.  It would seem to be dysfunctional.  He said that in trying to get something done there were areas of communication, where the loop was not being closed.
Chick asked if they met with the CEO when John Griffin left.   Fred said that he has a copy of an agreement that appoints Mike Sweeney until 6/08.  Karen asked if Fred has a copy of the agreement Mike states is through 12/08 and said he should.  Fred said he does not.
Pedro said that obviously Mike wants to keep the job but we feel it would be more functional if Mark Andrews were Title I Administrator.  The Mayor is telling me one thing and Mike another.  The assumption coming into this is that we didn’t even know if you wanted to keep this job Mike.  Mike said that if someone had spoken to him privately they would know.

Pedro said that the way he runs his company is that they talk internally all the time so if there is a lack of communication in City Hall, that may be the problem.  Mike said that he communicates with the Mayor on a daily basis but Pedro replied that he is not communicating with Fred and with Mark.  Mike Sweeney said he is not aware of that.  Fred said that we need to work with the CEO on a more frequent basis when issues come up.  Mike Sweeney asked if there is e-mail correspondence to him requesting meeting with the CEO that has been denied.  Fred said no.
Motion by Chick LoPiano seconded by Karen Sawyer to have the MVWIB Chairman and Executive Director meet with the Mayor/CEO, Mike Sweeney and Mark Andrews and come back to this committee with their recommendation regarding the Title I Administrator.  Motion passed with Mike Sweeney abstaining.

Shirley Callan said that she has been a member of the WIB for some time and has just seen it stabilized.  Her concern is that things are going well now and when it is an issue of funds it sets up alerts.  She doesn’t want to go down the road again of potential misuse of funds.  She also said that it has nothing to do with Mike Sweeney personally.
Amy Weatherbee said that the partners that work with Mike regarding the fiscal administration should also be consulted as there is no issue of performance, access and getting things done.  The fiscal and planning departments have clearly defined roles that we use the Title I Administrator for and would be happy to provide that information and information on regulations.

Pedro said that it would be helpful to him to know what laws supercede the CEO Agreement.

Amy said that we may need to modify the CEO Agreement for FY’08 and submit it to the state to be accepted and approved.  Amy said that this is just a piece of the certification package.
Pedro said that we have to get more productivity out of the CEO whoever he is.

Mike Sweeney said that Mayor Sullivan is extremely engaged as not a week goes by that he doesn’t discuss some issue concerning the WIB with the Mayor whether it is regarding space, negotiations, funding, and reviewing with Tom Schiavone unemployment data.  The Mayor has also recently come back with Mr. Carberry from a national function.
Pedro said that he disagrees stating that he understands that Mike works for the Mayor.  The people at the table have been volunteering their time for years.  Mike said that this raises a red flag although he was not a member of this WIB when some of these other legal troubles started.  He said that he is particularly concerned now that the tone is becoming similar to a tone that was set a number of years ago that resulted in what was a very large hiccup here at the WIB and said he felt that those comments were inappropriate.
Pedro said that he has a personal relationship with the Mayor since he has been in office and one thing they do well together is being open and candid with each other.  If he doesn’t like what I do he tells me and vice versa.  He needs to come to meetings and we are not saying that he isn’t doing anything only that he needs do a better job and this is an example right here of what happens if you don’t get participation.
Shirley said that all she wants to know, as a member of the WIB, is if there is a salary, bonus or stipend and a log of hours spent outside of the normal work day.  She said she has a right to see it.  She said that she knows someone cannot be paid twice during hours of their regular job.  That is called double dipping and the state and feds don’t like it.
Mike Sweeney said that at no time over the year has he submitted or received any money for work done over the past year.  He has not submitted a bill or received a single dime of compensation.
Karen Sawyer also said that the Planning Committee is asking for a copy of the current agreement from the CEO or Title I Administrator.

5.
 Discussion of Haverhill Lease Situation
Fred Carberry explained that the Haverhill space has reached a critical situation.  The property owner is negotiating with a buyer.  Fred said that he and Chili have met with the owner’s broker and were given a verbal proposal to move out and find alternate space in Haverhill by June 30th.  He said that we have not been served an eviction notice.

This is happening at a time that the budget is getting smaller and smaller and DCS is possibly cutting staff.  We need an educated guess on what our space needs will be.

Chick LoPiano asked if consolidating the operation would be a problem and Fred said that in addition to the Haverhill Mayor wanting to keep a full service Career Center in Haverhill, we also serve communities in that area up to Salisbury.
Donna Gambon said that she may not have the staff to support the infrastructure.

Fred said that they have met with the Mayor and are looking at other sites.

Pedro asked about the Lawrence site and Fred said that the timeline is not as tight as Haverhill but we have been receiving letters of interest that look like they may be less than the current costs.  He said that he is hopeful we can have something to discuss with the full board at the next meeting.

6.
Discussion on State Cutbacks
Donna Gambon reported that the state cutback situation is still up in the air but there will be cuts in funding.  DLWD is asking for voluntary layoffs.  She said that if they take unemployment out of the Career Center, customers could be a problem.  There is a large population that would find navigating the telephone system and use of mail a barrier to accessing their benefits.
Amy said that she and Chili have been very vocal at meetings and is setting up a piece of information on how this would impact Career Centers.  Some centers are talking about having to hire security guards to deal with angry and confused clients if this happens.

Amy Weatherbee spoke about DOLs rescission of funding and how they are looking at FY07 with a 1% rescission on WIA Adult and Dislocated Worker allocations.  FY’08 there is a 1.747% rescission on WIA Youth, Adult, and Dislocation Worker allocations which includes administrative and program funds.  

Amy then explained that locally, based on our cost allocation/fiscal systems, the rescissions will be allocated based on each entities share of funding from the FY07 Annual Plan.  These unexpended balances do not include obligations.  The FY07 rescission on WIA Youth, Adult and Dislocated Worker Program Funds that were unexpended as of June 30, 2007 over the 30% carry-in (obligation) may be rescinded and impact training.  Tracy is currently working to update the information for FY’08.

Mike Sweeney said that he would like to emphasize what has been brought up and that is the people have increasing need but the drumbeat of cutbacks in funding and available funds works conversely with the increase.

7.
Discussion on After Hours Coverage at ValleyWorks Career Center
Arthur Chilingirian said that we are one of the few Career Centers open at night.  Haverhill is open on Tuesday and Lawrence on Thursday.  There has not been a lot of traffic in Haverhill and we would like to use the nights for staff to do follow-ups on placements and keep Lawrence open to run seminars and workshops.
We would like, beginning April 1st, to close Haverhill for services and have Lawrence continue Career Center Services and workshops closing the resource room.
Motion by Chick LoPiano seconded by Shirley Callan to approve the request for the change in After Hours Coverage beginning April 1, 2008.  Motion passed.

8.
Discussion on Consultant for High Performing WIB Strategic Plan

Fred Carberry explained that the state is moving to designate high performing WIBs in an effort to make the board more relevant and get the private sector engaged.  There are a series of recommendations of how WIB’s should be structured to be of value to employers which Fred highlighted.  We are looking to develop a strategic plan around these objectives and are suggesting engaging the services of a consultant which would result in a better strategic plan.  Fred said that someone would be a dedicated resource to this plan.
Chick asked about the start and cost.
Fred said that the first certification is in September which means submission would probably be in August.  He noted that we are not required to be in the first wave but would like to as the financial incentive attached is $100,000.

Amy asked when we would be getting a firm document from the state and Fred said hopefully by the end of March.  Amy said that it is still in the talking stages and we need a guarantee where the funds are coming from.  Chili said also said that DCS has a $6M deficit and he is concerned about further reductions.
Amy talked about the February fiscal reports with the attached rescissions to see the impact on budgets.

Mike Sweeney said that this is potentially a worthwhile goal but we need to get some hard answers on funding in order to make a prudent fiscal decision.

Motion by Mike Sweeney seconded by Chick LoPiano to direct Executive Director Fred Carberry to send an administrative inquiry to the state requesting concrete answers on the funding source and assurance from the state regarding funding for this initiative.  Motion passed.
Pedro Arce proposed a friendly amendment to the motion to direct Mr. Carberry to proceed with the project if he received a favorable reply.  The amendment failed as committee members were reluctant to vote to proceed at this time given the uncertainty of the funding.
9.
Update on WCTF Grant
Augustine Ambe provided an update on the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund (WCTF) stating that the training component has progressed very well.  The LARE training has ended and we are reviewing how many people have been placed as well as considering doing a third or fourth cycle.
He distributed a sheet with a snapshot of progress with providers, training dollars, match and number of participants.  He noted that cost per trainee is $525.  The total amount available for training is $215,000.

Employee partners include Arwood, Merrimac Took, Raytheon, GE, Boston Centerless, Siemens, and Mass MEP.

10.
Update on ECCLI Grant

Betty Kirk said that we have $15,000 to research long-term health care shortages and retention of older workers.  So far we have interviewed 5 long term facilities in the Merrimack Valley.  Betty said that we met with CEOs and often they brought in their nursing supervisors.  We also asked them to have front line workers complete a survey and we have received from two facilities so far.  What we want is a minimum of six surveys and we are hoping for more.  Betty said that it is progressing very well.
Mike Sweeney asked if we keep copies of the tapes of the meetings and requested a copy of today’s meeting.

10.
Other Business
Fred talked about a legislative breakfast that he and Chili have talked about planning for the Career Center where we will be inviting legislators including the congressmen.
Amy said that regarding the Youth Council a STEM grant has been submitted to DOL.  She said that only five or seven are funded nationally.  The MVWIB is the lead working with Northshore and Lowell.  She also talked about the Youth Works summer programming and the fact that the region is receiving additional funds.  We will be able to support about 175 youth this summer.  State demands the funds go to support youth in Lawrence and Haverhill with 10% other towns.  The Youth Council has designated Methuen and Salisbury.
Fred Carberry said that we have partnered with Greater Lowell on a Regional Innovation grant.  We hope to engage Southern NH as well.  There have been a series of meetings with Lowell taking the lead for $250,000 for strategic planning and creation of core leadership groups.  This is something that DOL would like to see in place before any further NEG grants come forward.

12.
Adjourn
Having no further business a motion was made to adjourn the meeting by Mike Sweeney seconded by Karen Sawyer.  Motion passed and the meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,
Mary Kivell

Recorder
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